
 
The Revelation of John

Explanations through the Word of the Lord in our time

*

Original German source:  
https://www.himmelsportal.org/johannesoff/die%20johannesoff.htm 

Retrieved in 2025, translated to English partially with a web browser
translate tool and partially with AI, and posted Jul-27-2025 to 
http://john1126.com

 

*

The island of Patmos in the Aegean Sea was a rugged and desolate 
island off the coast of Asia Minor. The Apostle John was exiled there
and wrote the Book of Revelation.

For many Christians, "The Revelation of John" or the Apocalypse is, 
significantly, a "book with seven seals." They expect to see 
externally what happens in the soul-spiritual development of man, 
that is, within him. Thus, in the course of 2006, a handmaid of the 
Lord was privileged to receive several revelations as Father's Words,
which contain a unique and authentic interpretation of these 
Scripture words, since their source is Jesus Christ Himself. We thank
Him with all our hearts for this extraordinary grace and ask Him to 
be spiritually present as we read these following words.

The so-called “Proconsulate of Asia” was a Roman province that 
covered the western part of Asia Minor and of which Ephesus was the 
capital.

*

Tuesday, May 2, 2006

I speak the truth, and no one can escape this word

1.      Thus speak, My child, an interpretation of the Revelation of 
John, the letters which he wrote to the churches, which are 
representative, as there are: Ephesus for My quality of love, Smyrna 
for the wisdom of knowledge, of light, Pergamum for the will - 
whether for God or against, Thyatira for the order to live according 
to the commandments of love, Sardis for the seriousness to endure 
until death in order to experience the resurrection of life, 
Philadelphia for the patience which endures and perseveres in all 
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things, and Laodicea for the mercy which has not yet prevailed in 
men, since they are neither hot nor cold, but lukewarm and as a 
result their eyes are blinded.

2.      John, living love, testifies to what he saw: the word of God,
the word of my love, my word from your Father, Jesus Christ. And 
forever and ever, blessed is he who proclaims the words of prophecy, 
and blessed is he who hears them — that is, who receives them alive 
in his heart, accepts them, and puts them into practice — who holds 
fast to what is written in them, for love lives, and the time is 
near. The time is near its end, for eternity is dawning in your 
hearts.

3.      John, the Love, speaks again to the 7 churches, the 7 
congregations that you now are, in the East, in the province of Asia,
in the East, in the land of the rising sun. My enlightenment, My 
grace, and My peace are with you — from Me, Who I am and Who I always
have been from eternity, and Who has now come to strengthen the 7 
spirits, the 7 qualities within you, and to place them on your 
throne: namely, to establish Love, Wisdom, My Will, My Order, My 
Seriousness, My Patience, and My Mercy in your heart and to place 
them on the throne, so that My Order may reign forever, now and 
forever. — Amen.

4.      It says: "...for the time is near!", and I say: The time has 
come and the time is here. The time of the Book of Revelation is 
being fulfilled, for it is the time of the end of the old world, for 
I once spoke beneath the cross: "Behold, I make all things new!" And 
even today, My wounds are open, and even today, through humble maids 
and servants, I speak to you this "Behold, I make all things new!" If
you remain in love for Me and remain faithful to Me, then you are 
appointed. Open your ears of the Spirit and hear what the Spirit 
speaks:

5. Behold, I am the faithful witness, the firstborn from the dead, 
and Jesus Christ. I am the ruler over the kingdoms of the earth, and 
I have come to you. I love you and have freed you from your sins 
through My blood. Do according to My words, and you will live, as I 
live, and you will rise from the dead, as I have risen, and you will 
never experience the second death. Only those who are lukewarm and 
neither hot nor cold, who practice paganism, who worship idols, who 
practice sorcery and do not believe in My word, who live in 
fornication and are adulterous in nature, will incur the second 
death, for they misinterpret My words, they shape the word according 
to their own sense, according to their own will.

6.      See and hear: Humanity is corrupted to its core, and the 
Second Flood will come upon it. The city of Babylon burned and still 
burns, and fire and brimstone rain from heaven, for the deeds of your



sins are manifest and reach to the realms of My heavens, and they 
roar out and call forth My wrath, which is actually My deepest, most 
steadfast love, deep into hell. Thus I call upon you:

7.      Hear the revelation that now comes from Me, to awaken and 
establish you! I make you priests to Me and to My Father, and you are
in glory, and I am the ruler in you forever and ever. Amen.

8.      And behold, I have come in the clouds, that is, in My 
prophecy and my prophecy in your hearts. From your innermost being, 
the truth will shine forth, for I place it in your hearts as your 
Father, as the Word, as eternal love and life in deepest mercy, now 
and forever. In you, who are My followers and disciples, what I 
conveyed to you in the Book of Revelation 2,000 years ago will come 
alive and be fulfilled. Read the words of the Book of Revelation, for
they are repeated in you. They have been fulfilled in you, for you 
have become companions of truth and love, for you have followed Me in
all seriousness and will never return to the realm of sin and death. 
For you have come alive and stand at the gates of life's fulfillment,
for you have made a firm covenant with your minds never to sin and to
belong to the old Adamic flesh and the flesh of Eve.

9. "Amen. - I am the beginning and the end!" thus speak I, your Lord 
and your God, Father Jesus Christ, and I have come, I am the ruler 
over everything and everyone. If you bow down to Me in love, then I 
am the ruler in you and will conquer. I know of your distress, but 
persevere, for the Kingdom is at hand, and I, Jesus Christ, am 
steadfast in you, the one who perseveres. On My day, I will seize and
penetrate you in spirit, and you will now hear My voice within you, 
which is inaudible to the world, as a powerful and quiet, yet loud, 
because it shakes your conscience, a voice that sounds like a trumpet
and sets you vibrating in your body and in your soul, and makes the 
strings in your hearts resonate. - So know this: I sent the message 
to John, so that it may now again be vividly before your eyes and 
will be explained and illuminated even more deeply through this maid.

10.  I speak the truth; it is like a two-edged sword, and no one can 
escape this word. It will separate good from evil and separate the 
goats from the sheep, and the lambs who are written in the Book of 
Life will be welcomed into My kingdom. They are the sacrificial meal 
that I receive and accept from your loving hearts, for I have sent 
you into this world among the wolves to proclaim the imminent end of 
the old world and its activities. Be My people, stand firm, and 
recognize the strength I give you through love!

11.  So recite, My child, what I am about to say to you in your 
heart. Thus I speak to you as the representative of love, Church of 
Ephesus: Keep your love and strengthen it even more, and return to 
your very first flaming love, for I want to strengthen you in your 



deepest heart to make love the chandelier of life. I will give you to
eat and drink from the Tree of Life. The fruits will nourish all who 
come to you. Your love will be poured out, and you will recognize who
is lying and who does not have this true love in their heart. Do not 
grow weary of continuing to confess My name! Persevere and carry the 
sword of truth within you. Because you have confessed My name, you 
will not grow weary. ...

*

Wednesday, May 3, 2006

My voice opens to you the source of life

1.      And so continue: I take a step back for your sake and explain
how I called John to proclaim the future, the present, and the past 
in the great Revelation, in its apocalyptic implications. And it was 
said: "He was taken by the Spirit on the day of the Lord," that is, 
in his quiet little room, the Spirit filled him completely, and he 
heard My voice, just as I also speak to you when you unite yourselves
fully with Me in humility and purity of heart, laying aside all your 
own desires and hopes, laying them down before Me, becoming free.

2.      And it was said, this voice speaks: Write in a book that you 
see and send it to the 7 churches, to the 7 communities. The people 
who at that time strove for My teachings, who recognized the truth, 
were – just like you – gripped by the spirit and recognized the 
importance of My 7 attributes within themselves and thus also formed 
the 7 lampstands, just as you now gather and also form 7 communities 
in the spiritual sense, 7 in one, and the One among you. And I turn 
to you when you turn away from the world. It was said: "Then I turned
around because I wanted to see the voice."

3.      And so you too should turn around, turn away from the old, if
you want to see and hear my voice in your spirit, which now speaks to
you. And you see me in the midst of the lampstands as a man and God 
at the same time, and I am clothed from eternity with a garment that 
reaches down to my feet. That is, my humility is perfect from top to 
toe, even as a man, and it reaches down to the last sinner, grasping 
him with both hands and calling him to conversion, to repentance, and
to return home.

4.      It further says that My breast is girded with a golden belt, 
which means: Love encompasses My entire being, penetrates My entire 
being, is My entire being — like gold, as pure and clear and refined.
The hair of My head is white as snow-white wool. Wisdom crowns My 
head and is radiant like a sun. My eyes are like flaming fire, which 
means: Wisdom sees you with love, and this love warms, and this 
wisdom is love, and love is full of wisdom. And My feet are like 



precious bronze, standing on the ground of humility and truth. I am 
the ground on which you should stand, glowing, inspired, permeated by
My love.

5.      And My voice is like the sound of many waters. My voice opens
the fountain of life to you. My voice is like water, the symbol of 
humility, which always goes to the lowest places, moving downwards, 
seeking to nourish, to water, to save, and to flow preciously around 
whatever reaches out, sighing and pleading, to mercy, to turn away 
from the world's cesspool of sin and return home to My Father's 
Heart. This for now, and more later, My child.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Wednesday, May 3, 2006

In you the paradise of God will be reborn

1.      In this year of judgment, I explain to you the Book of 
Revelation, also called the "Apocalypse," to demonstrate to you your 
own transcendence, your own development in My presence among you. You
are the 7 churches, you are the 7 lampstands and the 7 stars, the 7 
attributes, and I am in your midst, the true man, the true God. Thus,
recognize in this Apocalypse your earthly life, your development, and
your evolution toward the Spirit of Truth, so that you can benefit 
from these words that were given to John and are still given to him —
namely, the John within you — so that you can also relive the events 
of suffering and death within yourself, so that you take up the cross
and overthrow the whore of Babylon, so that the seven trumpets sound 
and the seven vials of wrath poured out upon you are able to bring 
not terror but purification, so that you bring to life within you the
words that were given to you for your benefit in your work in the 
vineyard, for without the necessary foundations you cannot understand
or hear the inner Word. The purification must first take place within
you, and so I give you what you need to understand.

2.      I hold you in My right hand as the 7 stars, and I am among 
you and come with My sword of truth, and I impart to you the power of
My love, for I am also in you. And when you see Me in fullness, you 
fall before My feet as if dead. That is, your old nature, including 
your serpent nature, the old brood of the adder, perishes and dies. 
For the old Adam and the old Eve cannot stand before My truth and My 
love; they must die so that the new human being and the new Church, 



the true earth and the true new heaven, can arise within you. And I 
speak to you:

3.      Do not be afraid, for I am the Alpha and the Omega, I am the 
beginning and the end, I am the Living One. I in you was dead, but 
now I rise and live forever. And so, through Me, you have eternal 
life and receive the key of death and the key of the death of the 
world, to unlock the gate of heaven in your hearts and to close the 
gate of hell forever and ever, by creating a firm covenant with your 
senses, as long as you remain here on earth, never to belong to 
worldly matter and temptation, so that temptation cannot overwhelm or
deceive you, but you are steadfast and always—directed toward Me — 
fulfill My will. And so it is said:

4. "But one thing speaks for you: You detest the actions of the 
Nicolaitans, which I also detest. That is, you detest doing what the 
love of the world is, namely, using My love for self-love and mixing 
the divine with the earthly, thus becoming lukewarm. Detest idolatry 
and sorcery, speaking with the dead to obtain divinations. Detest 
fortune-telling, detest same-sex sexual intercourse, detest the 
unnatural activities of the Sodomites and the Gomorrahs. Detest 
selfishness, detest sin!"

5.      He who has ears, let him hear what the spirit within you 
says: "To all who conquer I will give to eat from the tree of life." 
That is, if you conquer your old nature, you will always feel the 
tree of life growing within you, see the fruits ripening, and always 
eat and drink from them within you, nourishing yourselves. Your 
spirit will nourish your soul and be the tree of life, and within you
God's paradise will arise anew. For the tree of life exists only in 
paradise, in a wonderful garden where good deeds bear fruit, and the 
good will to submit to me also produces a new, strong will and new 
fruit.

6.      And thus write and speak, My child, to the angel of the 
Church in Smyrna, that is, to My little children who are even more 
inclined towards wisdom and teaching, who must unite themselves with 
love in order to be completely whole. I speak as the First and the 
Last, I speak to Him who was crucified in the body, died and rose 
again and from then on dwells alive among you, who was crucified and 
died in you and has now risen again and will live forever. I speak 
because I know: You, Wisdom, are oppressed by the wisdom of the world
and yet are rich, although you are poor in worldly wisdom, because I 
know: You have reviled, you have been reviled by those who claim that
they - like you - want to save the world and bring true wisdom to the
world. But they lie! They come with false teachings, mixed with the 
deeds and words of the serpent, and bring them among My people, so 
that My people cannot recognize the true wisdom that comes only from 



love and humility, humility toward Me and My true teaching, humility 
to obey.

7.      The world is flooded with books full of mixed doctrines and 
errors, so finely interwoven and so finely woven that the seeking 
little children cannot at first distinguish what is truth and what is
a finely woven lie. Thus, I must lead these little children, who are 
searching and wavering and pleading and sighing, to Me through much 
suffering, so that they may recognize the truth from within and that 
suffering has a good purpose, namely, to mortify the desires of the 
soul, so that the spirit can penetrate and the spirit can bring forth
in you My Spirit, true wisdom, the true light of life, so that you 
may be able to distinguish in these writings, which are riddled with 
lies, what is true and what is false, what bears good and what evil 
fruit.

8.      Do not fear the suffering that awaits you! The darkness wants
to oppress you, to throw you into its prison to test you. But you 
will endure with Me as the One, and within you the Zero as Humility. 
That is, you will only be in distress for 10 days. These 10 days will
be transformed into 1,000 years of peace and happiness, in which I, 
the One, and you, as the Trinity, as the three Zeros, as Humility, 
will cling to Me forever and ever, and we will thus form a unity as a
bulwark against darkness and evil.

9. "Be faithful until death, and I will give you the crown of life." 
This means: I can place the crown on your head even here on earth, 
the crown of true wisdom that springs from love and mercy. This crown
truly shines far and wide and crowns your head, crowns your 
knowledge, crowns the wisdom that arose from Me and My teachings. 
Have ears to hear what the spirit within you speaks. This wisdom can 
never be dethroned from the throne I give you. And again I say: All 
who remain steadfast in love will conquer with Me, for I am the 
victor, and all who conquer cannot be destroyed by the second death, 
spiritual death. You will always rise in My presence, at all times, 
as long as you hold fast to the truth of My love within you and 
nurture and allow the spirit within you to live, and bid farewell to 
the old Adam, the old body, and the old soul structure.

10.  Live humility, My little children, live humility, for I, too, 
had to humble My wisdom to the last drop of blood. I shed everything 
for the sake of love, to free you from the prison of cold wisdom, 
which Satan would like to whisper to you here and there, saying: "I 
am God within you, and you have My power, the power of the 
subconscious. Use this power for good deeds!" - However, My little 
children, put aside this false and finely woven lie, reject it, and 
say:



11. "No, I want to carry the cross of humility faithfully and 
patiently with my Lord and Master, so that He may rise in me — He, my
Father Jesus Christ, who is true life and true humble, sacrificial 
love, in order to raise up true wisdom, for He offered His wisdom to 
the Heavenly Father while He was still a human being on earth among 
us. And so we, little children, walk on earth under Him, under His 
Cross, and are united to the Father through the love and humility 
within us, and we reject the false wisdom that seeks to infuse us 
with false and sweet poison from the many esoteric writings. But we 
will not fall for it, for we hear His teaching." Yes, My little 
children, let him who has ears to hear what the Spirit says to the 
churches.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Wednesday, May 3, 2006 - III

In the inner spirit, let your will be subject to My Will

1.      And thus speak, My child: Write on behalf of the congregation
that once had its will in Pergamon. There, where the seat of the will
is, there is also the seat of the Antichrist. (Something wants to 
prevent you from speaking these words, for that which is against it 
feels exposed, but My sword of truth will sweep over it and cut off 
its ambivalent tongue.) Pergamon represents the third quality, the 
will, and once Satan's throne was worshipped there, but now it has 
been brought to the heart of Europe, to the capital of the German 
lands, and admired in a museum. But [they] are only external stones 
that stand there. The offshoots are everywhere in the cities and in 
the places where trade, usurpation, and Satan's politics are carried 
out, where Freemasonry pulls its strings, where money is collected 
everywhere solely to support power in the world.

2.      But you, My faithful ones, hold fast to My name, and where 
the opposing side now operates, you shall persevere faithfully. 
Forsake the sin of self-will and return to humility. In your inner 
spirit, let your will be subject to My will, and My will is the will 
for good and for truth, and for the salvation of the spirit in man. 
And so I give you, who are faithful and steadfast, of the bread of 
life, the manna that I promised you back then, the bread of life, the
inner word, given through the Spirit in your hearts, and it will 
nourish your soul and your neighbors. Because you have fought the 
good fight and subjugated your will, you shall also receive the crown



of victory. My name is written in your heart, and you are firm and 
faithful like the white stone you now receive.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Thursday, May 4, 2006 - I

I have come and am working mightily among My people

1.      My children, who also belong to the church in Sardis, be 
serious in your efforts. Now the warm months are coming. Everyone is 
happy to have survived the harsh winter — be it this way or that. But
do not allow yourselves to be seduced by the pleasant warmth, but 
remain inwardly cold toward the world, clear in your will to serve 
Me, serious and firm, lest I come to you like a thief in the night, 
and you fail to recognize Me as your Lord and Master, as your Father,
and above all, as your Bridegroom. Seize the Kingdom of Heaven by 
force! Be serious in your efforts and deeds to put the teachings into
practice, for so many stand on feet of clay and shaky legs, having 
lost their seriousness, their heart is dying, their soul is sinking 
away. For without the spirit of strength and seriousness, everything 
is destroyed and falls prey to decay.

2.      My children! The church of Sardis stood and stands for the 
seriousness of action, and without this seriousness, the will to do 
God's works will lose its power, for you will lose My power if you do
not earnestly strive to wear and put on the pure white garment of My 
humility perfectly in everything, and to let it fall down to your 
feet. That is, if you clothe yourselves from head to toe with grace 
and humility out of My love that flows to you. Turn your gaze to Me 
at all times! I blow mightily where the spirit receives nourishment, 
and I blow away everything old and belonging to last autumn and 
winter. I melt the ice from the ground. Thus I also melt away your 
lukewarmness if you want to belong to Me again.

3.      Be vigilant, My little children, especially now, and cleanse 
your garments if you have soiled them with lukewarmness and 
curiosity, if you have mixed them with mammon and the pursuits of the
world. Become worthy again, rise from the sleep of death, for victory
shall be yours, victory through the power of My Love, and you, too — 
clad in white garments — shall stand by My side here on Earth. For 
see: I have come and am working mightily among My Own, and if you do 
this, your name will never be erased from the Book of Life, but will 



shine forth in white, flaming, luminous letters and reach deep into 
My Heart. I will always be able to meet you before the almighty 
Spirit of My Love, and the angels will be your brothers — yes, they 
will cling to you and become your children.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Thursday, May 4, 2006 - II

Stay and persevere in patience and in love for Me

1.      What does it mean: "These things speak the Holy One, the True
One, who has the key of David, who opens and no one can shut, who 
shuts and no one can open"? That means: I in you hold the key to open
Heaven and the key to lock Hell. I am the beginning and the end. I am
the offspring of David, the True One, the true way of truth and life.
I am the Savior who makes your souls whole by being called within you
to close the gates of Hell, to free you from evil, to protect you 
from temptation. I am the One who opens to you the one true love in 
our hearts, in the hearts of all of us. You are My heart, and I am 
your heart, where My love is the most important thing to you. My love
has opened the gate in you that no one can close — not the world, nor
the devil or Satan — for My love in you has truly paved the way to 
the Kingdom of Heaven; it has expanded your heart. You have 
recognized Me, your Father, and you never want to be torn from this 
path again. You do not want your heart to remain closed to My love.

2.      So keep yourselves open to Me, your Father Jesus, at all 
times. You yourselves do not have the strength to close this hell. 
Only through Me, your Father Jesus, can you keep Hell closed. 
Furthermore, your strength is too weak to go it alone. But with Me, 
your Father, your Father Jesus, who is the Power Itself and who has 
the true, firm will to keep Heaven open for you, only with Me can you
win!

3.      Be patient when your strength is failing. Be patient, My 
children of Philadelphia, be the patience of Me, your Father, so that
strength may grow and arise for you from My power. As long as you 
persevere faithfully in the patience of My love, you will receive the
strength of life and, likewise, walk with Me through the gate of 
Heaven, even if you think your earthly strength is fading. I want to 
preserve you in spirit. I want to save and heal your souls. Thus, you
will become faithful witnesses of My love and My work in this 



presence, in this present time, even if many around you are at the 
feet of Satan and worship him, giving preference to matter. So 
persevere in patience and mercy. Bless them, bless them, close your 
eyes for silence and for prayer, to turn to Me, to contemplate. Be 
calm, become still, and remain faithful in patience and humility.

4.      You have My Word, and you persevere, for the earth is being 
tested, the world is being shaken. Around you, the lukewarm are being
awakened; adversity and illness are overcoming them, so that they may
cling even more deeply and earnestly to My teaching and My love — the
love within you that is the true healing. For see, it says: "I am 
coming soon! Hold fast to what you have, so that no one takes your 
crown." That means: Remain and persevere in patience and in love for 
Me, so that the crown of life remains on your head — life itself, the
luminous life that comes from the activity of your heart, from your 
faithfulness, from your love for Me. Everyone who conquers, I will 
make into a pillar of life, a pillar strong enough to support the 
whole heaven, to support the temple of God. Thus, your name will 
shine in the temple, the name I give you. It is called: the love of 
patience.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Thursday, May 4, 2006 - III

My little children, turn within yourselves, be united with My 
earnestness

1.      Now speak, you who are sitting again for the third year on 
the Linder Höhe * . Speak the words that apply to the church of 
Laodicea, to those who believe they are rich in all their thoughts, 
rich in power and strength, because they believe they are activating 
the power of the subconscious in union with Me and yet are on the 
wrong path, have bought false gold, have become involved with false 
gods and have thereby become lazy and lukewarm and no longer want to 
return to the path of humility, for they are accumulating prosperity,
supposed harmony, false peace. They are accumulating in their memory 
the idea of being able to acquire wealth with the power of their 
thoughts. But this is lukewarm and I spit it out, for the path of 
humility leads through the valley of suffering, and so I say to you 
once again: Purify yourselves in the fire of My love! Take the 
refined gold and buy it with the deprivation of your soul's desires, 



with the self-denial of your self-will, with the laying down of your 
own ideas and plans.

2.      Come to Me, My little children! Acquire the white garment of 
humility, accept it from My hands. I, your Father Jesus Christ, died 
on the cross. Had I been lukewarm, I would not have done this, and I 
would never have been able to lift the cup of suffering to My lips 
and drink it dry. My little children, turn around, introspect, become
united with My seriousness, for seriousness is the opposite of 
lukewarmness, and whoever becomes serious and strong in self-denial 
will truly be able to practice mercy, not out of self-pity or 
compassion, or false compassion for one's neighbor, but out of true 
knowledge, out of innermost, deepest, most luminous insight, out of 
true wisdom, and out of true love. Therefore, mercy is the union of 
all My seven qualities; it is both the culmination and the beginning 
of love.

3.      So you should know, My little children, that if you earnestly
fight for the victory of self-denial, you will receive the banner of 
victory and advance with it, fully lighting the seventh candle on the
candlestick of the seven qualities. My little children, thus speaks 
the only true and perfect merciful Father to you. At the height of 
life, I am the One who extends my hand to you in covenant and places 
the crown of life upon your head.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Friday, May 5, 2006 - I

I am like a trumpet that has the Word in itself, is the Word and 
expands the Word

1.      And so I will give every child who studies the Book of 
Revelation his or her own interpretation and explanation, appropriate
to his or her own spirit. So you too should not hesitate to proceed 
further and receive My words about this work, which specifically 
concerns you and your soul-spiritual development and can also benefit
other children through you.

2.      I am the Lord of the world, and I opened the door to Heaven 
through My death on the Cross, through My sacrifice. I am Myself the 
voice that proclaims God's voice. I am like a trumpet that has the 
Word within itself, is the Word, and expands the Word into many 



profound, creative and generating tones. And I said to John: "I will 
show you what will happen later." But it was also the case that I 
showed him what happened in the apostles, in those who had already 
accepted My teachings at that time, through My sacrifice and My 
redemption, and what will continue to happen through it up to your 
time and for all eternity, for your redemption, for the redemption of
Lucifer's fall.

3.      Since Lucifer fell and dragged many down with him, this work 
had to be determined from the very beginning, since My wise foresight
saw everything within itself, and indeed this work had already been 
accomplished in Me. Yet I, as a human being, had to voluntarily take 
the cup, and thus this work has also already been accomplished in you
through Me, through My death on the cross and My resurrection and 
ascension, and through My opening of Heaven for you. But it must be 
re-enacted by you yourselves here on earth, just as I have shown you 
everything as a model. Thus, you must re-enact this work for 
yourselves and then also for all your successors, and realize it 
through firm faith within yourselves.

4.      And I took hold of you in spirit and will take hold of you 
immediately if your will obeys My will. And so you see the throne of 
God standing in the heaven of your heart, and He who sits on the 
throne has an appearance like a jasper and carnelian. The carnelian 
is luminous blood, and the jasper is solid, purified blood. So let 
yourselves be taken hold of by My holy blood. And all around the 
throne is a rainbow, which means that the 7 attributes of God are 
around Me, through Me, and also through you, in realization. Were you
without Me, you would resemble the gray mist, like the heathens. But 
as it is, you are full of light, and this light has all the facets of
the rainbow within it, the light that resembles the 7 attributes. 
Love, Wisdom, My Will, My Order, My Seriousness, My Patience and 
Mercy are in you like the 7 churches, the 7 congregations, and you, 
as the origin of Me, gather around Me, around My Divinity, around My 
Throne.

5.      It says: "Around the throne are 24 thrones, and on the 
thrones sit 24 elders, dressed in white robes and with golden crowns 
on their heads." Thus, the angelic and spiritual hosts and the human 
beings, as the 2nd and the 4th, are around Me as My work, as My 
throne, and as the origin of creation. They are around Me and through
Me the thrones and the elders, but only those who cling to Me and 
acknowledge Me as Jesus Christ, as the One who came to earth and 
brought salvation.

6.      And before the throne is, as it were, a sea of glass. That 
is, the throne is in itself love, which is the highest. God is love, 
but the sea of glass, which resembles crystal, is wisdom established 



by the will of God, which flows from love, offering it the firm 
foundation to create and to love...

*

Friday, May 5, 2006 - II

Be brave like the Lion of Judah

1.      And it says: "Before the throne stand four creatures, full of
eyes in front and behind." Now, what does that mean?: The eyes are 
like the deep wisdom of the Godhead, which can see into the heavens 
because of the spirit in the heart and also back into the hells in 
order to get an overview and information about everything. These four
beings are like a lion. Well, the lion, an animal full of strength 
and courage, full of love. The Lion of Judah, Who I am and the I am 
in you. You must seize the kingdom of heaven with force, look up to 
heaven courageously like a lion, defend your fruits of love like a 
lion does her cubs, like a mother lion her children, and the love 
within you must roar when it is betrayed and sold.

2.      Now, the lion also represents the wrath of love. Love in 
itself and purely for itself is pure wrath, not as you understand it,
My little children, but from the power of God, so that love must 
always triumph and must not and cannot be betrayed. Therefore, the 
lion, in his love, also has his eyes directed both forward and 
backward, in order to be able to discern in wisdom the will of God 
and the wiles of Satan.

3.      So be vigilant, be strong and courageous through My power of 
love within you, courageous like the Lion of Judah. Be followers of 
My love and stand and roar when the love within you is about to be 
betrayed by sensuality, like a shining sun, like a lion that roars 
powerfully when it comes to love, to true discipleship, and to the 
truth from Me. Thus, the lion is the symbol of the strength you 
receive when you walk courageously, uprightly, and powerfully in My 
teachings of love, following only the love in your heart, the love of
God, and the will of God. Thus, the lion is also a symbol of the will
to claim that which belongs to the good.

Amen.

*



Friday, May 5, 2006 - III

You can surrender to the gentle wind of the spirit and let yourself 
be carried

1.      The second being is like a young bull, the bull as a witness 
to procreation, the bull for virginity and the nobility of 
procreation when blessed, when it springs forth from My Will. He is 
like the opening and budding spring that now spreads before your 
eyes, painting colors like the Virgin Mary's: tender, pure, original,
uncorrupted, full of the power to express itself, to flow forth, to 
liberate the spirits that lie within it.

2.      The young bull resembles the generative power of My Love, 
which wants to open itself up and give itself away, offering itself 
in its tender yet powerful way. The young bull has horns. They are 
still growing; they have not yet fallen prey to evil. The power has 
only made itself his own for the good in the service of love. And so,
this young spring in the Year of Judgment also represents for you a 
new, free time of the Kingdom of Peace. You can sprout, blossom, if 
you remain faithful in your original love for Me. You can surrender 
yourselves to the gentle wind of My Spirit and allow yourselves to be
carried forward, striding wherever I wish to drive and lead you—
namely, to the virgin birth of your soul into the Spirit...

*

Friday, May 5, 2006 - IV

Strive to make a firm covenant with all your senses

And so I tell you further that this Being represents the complete 
seriousness of remaining in the perfect order of My laws and My love.
Strive to make a firm covenant with all your senses, to curb with 
complete seriousness this unbridled passion of earthly man, this 
earthly power of procreation, and to lead it to a higher goal, a 
higher order—namely, to submit to My blessing and My law, when I give
you the impulse of will to be witnesses, witnesses of My love—Amen.

*



Sunday, May 7, 2006 - I

Believe, hope and love with Me in you

1. " And before the throne of God there is a sea of glass, like unto 
crystal." This is the fundamental wisdom of God, which sees through 
everything, the foundation for the further action of the will and 
power of God. "And from the throne of God proceed lightnings, 
thunders, and voices," that is, the lightnings that bestow knowledge,
the thunders that shake evil to its core, and the voices that form 
into words in the hearts of men, which I am in you, your Father 
Jesus, and which is the face of man, which looks like a face of man. 
This is the state in which you move on earth, in which it seems that 
you have grown from the state of the lion, through the state of the 
bull, into the state of man.

2.      Your spiritual development has progressed so far that your 
spirit gives your soul a human appearance, and this is all I in you, 
which I am promoting in you to develop, so that you may finally 
spread your wings before My Throne, the wings of an eagle, and soar 
into the spiritual skies, from whence you come, from whence you were 
sent, and from whence you receive the spiritual wisdom from My Heart.

3.      Thus, the four beings are explained. They are integrated into
your movement. You are the four beings before My Throne. You are 
shaken by the thunder of My voice, calling you to leave your old 
life, to leave the earth behind, to command the demons, to claim your
rightful freedom, to allow the Spirit to work, and to be set free 
through My Word.

4.      Yes, My child, command the dark beings to leave you to bear 
My witness and open to you the freedom of heaven and the freedom of 
the spirit, so that this sister, too, may be granted the flight of 
the eagle and her human appearance may become real, true divine 
humanity, so that it will not only have the appearance and semblance 
of a human face, but My humanity, My divine humanity, will be 
realized in you. This is the word I give you now, to strengthen you, 
to confirm you, and to make you witnesses of My love, of My life.

5.      Advance further in the revelation, advance further so that 
the revelation is expressed in you. You are the revelation of John, 
you are the revelation of My love. John is My favorite disciple in 
correspondence. You are My favorite disciples. You, My little 
children, have been My favorites from the beginning, for My love 
conceived and bore you. My love drew you and sent you into the 
darkness of the world so that you could become independent children 



of My love from within. I want to make you into little gods and place
you on the throne at My right hand, representing the 24 elders. In 
correspondence, you are the 24 elders, and the number has the 
significance that you can exist before My throne in My order, in My 
love and wisdom as the 2nd and in order as the 4th.

6.      I will fill you with My wisdom, for you are filled with My 
love, and you will be able to consult on how this time of the Kingdom
of Peace will continue. I allow everything to happen so that it may 
become a testimony. I have called you as witnesses, to bear witness 
to freedom, for I am the Victorious always. Believe, hope, and love 
with Me in you and through you.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

Monday, May 8, 2006

I am always the Lamb who opens the seven seals in you

1.      My child, you ask yourself: What does the Revelation of John 
mean in a deeper sense for you, for humanity, for My followers? - 
Yes, it can be interpreted in several ways: firstly, as the inner 
development process of each individual human being, from the animal 
human being to the heavenly human being, from the undeveloped state 
of soul to the spirit-filled state of soul, in which state the 24 
elders arise fully powerful before My throne, crowned with golden 
wreaths on their heads, that is, crowned after all the suffering that
the Apocalypse brings with it, in order to bring death to the lower 
human being and to help the higher human being to the resurrection.

2.      So too can the revelation be traced externally in the history
of humanity since My arrival, particularly intensely in the last 
three centuries in the wars, revolutions, famines, uprisings and 
above all in the last two world wars in your country. [This book was 
originally written in German, so you can guess the country.]

3.      My child! - Continue to delve deeper into this topic, for it 
should become clear to you, too, what the revelation has to do with 
your life here on earth, both in detail and in general, and that you 
already received this revelation in your heart before your earthly 
journey.

4.      My little children! Before you stood at the altar and prayed:
"Jesus, let us come here to earth to follow You, to become among the 
elders, to become a child of the 144,000 faithful, to succeed the 12 
tribes," then—in this state I revealed to you the revelation, the 
inner apocalypse, through which you must go if you wish to receive 
the crown of victory from Me on earth.



5.      And so I am always the Lamb who opens the 7 seals in you and 
kills one instinct after another within you, if only you want to 
belong to My will and the rainbows shine within you, the colors of 
the perfectly pure, humble light within you, namely as the 7 
qualities that become fully powerful when you follow the path, the 
way, the truth and the life that I am within you. And only then do 
you worship Me fully, sprinkle incense into the cauldron for Me, 
fully light the coals, that is, the love fires of your heart, and 
your prayers, your acts of love, your love of neighbor and God rise 
up to My heart and give Me a pleasing fragrance for My altar, which 
is always ready within you and also outside of you to receive 
sacrifices.

6.      Prepare yourselves, My little children, for time on earth is 
always very short compared to eternity. What you bring to fulfillment
in yourselves here on earth as a revelation is a work done for all 
eternity and for the new creation of man. Then I will sing in you the
new song of love, which rises above the old laws and allows the two 
commandments of love to flare up before Me as the highest flame.

7.      Strive forward, My child, and allow yourself to be prepared 
to become a sacrificial lamb of My love, for we are one, and our love
melts together like a great ball of fire, in which everything dark 
and impure dissolves. So come, My little children, come and hear what
I have to reveal to you in your hearts, so that you may continue the 
path of sacrifice and suffering strengthened.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Tuesday, May 9, 2006 - I

Be filled with the wonderful fruits of the revelation of My Love

1.      You ask yourself, My child, what else do the four beings 
mean? You want to go deeper. My answers flow to you in your heart: 
the four beings: fertilization, blossom, fruit, and maturity. Birth: 
the child, the youth, the man, and the old man. Birth, life, 
fulfillment, transformation, or in earthly terms, death. But death, 
in turn, means life, and each being has six wings, arranged on either
side so as to be evenly aligned. Right in the middle, three wings are
arranged on either side. That is, in My order, the divine creative 
power gives the spirit a body to house the soul, a soul to offer the 
spirit a place of creation on earth, and the spirit that fulfills the



function of the wings within itself when they rise towards heaven for
spiritual flight.

2.      They are also the life forces, the intellectual forces, the 
emotional forces, and the spiritual forces. These are the eyes that 
are within and without the being. The inner eyes are to be guided 
inward to the spirit, to receive the fulfillment of life's purpose, 
and the outer eyes are to ward off the danger of falling, to 
recognize that the outer is also a message for the inner, that the 
outer simultaneously contains an inner and an innermost being, which 
is expressed in the wings that beat outward so that the being can 
fly, so that the spirit can develop, yet still and firmly directed 
inward, turning to the Lord, to Love, and to the Highest.

3.      Thus, the four beings are to be understood in many deeper and
even deeper correspondences. Thus, the development of the soul toward
the spiritual is to be absorbed. And I give this to you so that you 
may be filled with the wonderful fruits of the revelation of My love.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Tuesday, May 9, 2006 - II

The Lamb of Humility alone has the power to open the seals

1.      With this work, you feel like you're reinventing the wheel 
once again, because so many interpretations of the Book of Revelation
have already been made. Yes, My child, every person has their own 
interpretation of the Book of Revelation, but you are not reinventing
the wheel; you are simply riding it at a faster pace, at a different 
pace, in a different way. For just as I unseal and anew reveal this 
revelation in you, so it happens in the hearts of My little children,
in each one individually. And you can calmly continue to obey My 
voice and push away doubt, banish thoughts of doubt into the realm of
temptation, and obey only Me. For only I in you open the 7 seals. The
Lamb of Humility alone has the power to reveal the secret, to open 
the seals, and to reveal their contents.

2.      The 7 seals, again as a symbol of My 7 divine attributes, are
to be broken within you, and so I receive the scroll, the book 
scroll, from the hand of My Father, that is, from the hand of the 
almighty God in Me, your Father Jesus Christ, for the Son receives 
all wisdom from His love, for the Son has given Himself completely 
and is alone worthy to open the seals and open the book scroll.

3.      Therefore, My children, place your wreaths before My Throne 
and say from your heart: "Worthy are You, our Lord and God, to 



receive glory and honor and power, for You are the One who created 
the world. By Your will it was and was created." My little children, 
I will open the book for you and read it, for I have conquered as the
Lion of the Tribe of Judah, as the Branch from the Root of David. I 
am coming—yes, I am coming soon! My love for you draws the bow. Amen.

*

Tuesday, May 9, 2006 - III

My will in you should prevail

1.      And so I open in you, as your beloved Father and as your Lamb
of God, the first seal and the first being. The Lion of Judah, Love, 
calls to you: "Come and see what the Lord has done for you! Come and 
see, become man, as He became man on earth, to receive His gifts." 
And out comes the white horse, on which sits One who has a bow in His
hand, who strikes a bow; it is Love. It strikes the bow, it bends 
down from the Most High into the low valley of humility. It bends and
it rounds everything off. It opens the way within you. I open the way
to love for you, and it is love alone that receives the full power in
the first seal to kill the old Adamic love and to allow itself to be 
transformed, to bend into the love of humility, to follow me and to 
draw the bow, to shoot the arrow of love and to strike directly into 
the heart of God.

2.      It is My love within you; it is My seal, which I open within 
you, break open, and reveal to you the secret of love. All love 
springs from this one love. Now you can use this love for spiritual 
development and give it to Me, lay it on the cross, lay aside your 
self-love, and recognize that all apocalyptic events that enter your 
life serve only this one purpose: to stop the seal and to obtain and 
preserve the secret of Heaven.

3.      I am purity, the pure white horse, humility, clarity, true 
purity, true love, and from Me it follows that wisdom opens to the 
blood of love. And when I open the second seal within you and the 
second being within you calls out: "Come and see!" then recognize 
that the blood-red, fiery horse is the sacrifice you must make, that 
your wisdom bows down before the deeds of My love, that the worldly 
wisdom within you must die and gratefully accept death. For it is 
love, perfect, self-sacrificing, self-denying love, that must find 
expression in the second opening of the seal: the love of God, the 
love of God in your spirit.



4.      Then your heart also burns, glows with fire, and the other 
horse turns fiery red. If you are unable to surrender your wisdom, 
your worldly wisdom, to love, then the one who sits on the fiery red 
horse has the power to take peace from your earth, for worldly wisdom
brings no true peace. This peace that the world gives you is a false 
peace, and this worldly wisdom within you causes people to slaughter 
each other.

5.      A great sword was given to him, the sword of truth, of true 
wisdom, My Word, My love, My Word of love. And with this sword, he 
who opens the seal and breaks open the mystery within you, reveals 
it, seals his life within you, reveals his name within you, calls you
to be witnesses, will be victorious. It is the youth within you who 
calls out: Come and see the second being, who develops into a human 
being, who points to humanity, who points to the Father and the Son, 
who unites love with the Word of true wisdom.

6.      Go deeper into your first, second seal. Let Me break open for
you, let Me show you the guidance within you, and come with Me when 
the third seal is opened, which manifests My will in you, when your 
will surrenders to death, down into the dark blackness of the third 
horse, when My will can hold the balance in you. For My will 
maintains the balance in all creation, so that what I create is 
preserved and can only pass away when My will demands it. My will 
solidifies things into matter and allows them to dissolve again. My 
will in you should gain the upper hand. My will in you should show 
you that the third seal can always remain open if you submit 
yourselves to My will. - He who has ears, let him hear! - Amen.

*

Thursday, May 11, 2006 - I

I bring you to rebirth, which is the opening of the seven seals

1.      And I saw: "In His right hand, He who sits on the throne 
holds a scroll. It is written inside and out and sealed with seven 
seals. God is the One on the Throne of Life. He is the Creator of the
universe. He holds the scroll, His will, from which everything 
springs." - And the scroll signifies every creature, every creation 
that comes into reality from the hands and heart of God. And as long 
as man does not unseal himself to Me, the Heavenly Father, the One 
who, united with God, holds the scroll and, as a Lamb, as a 
sacrificed Son, can unseal it, he will not be able to recognize the 
mystery.



2.      Every creation is written on both the inside and the outside.
Every word of God is, in turn, a scroll, with deep mysteries on the 
inside and, on the outside—outwardly—describable by the human heart's
understanding. Yet only I, in man, am able to unseal this mystery, 
this description of life. No one but Me could do this—neither angels 
nor unregenerate people nor the flesh. That is, no one on earth, in 
heaven, on earth, or under the earth could open the book and read it.

3.      Without Me, you are helpless; you will not be able to 
decipher the secret of life, the scroll of your life, or unseal your 
secret. And because no one is considered worthy, your soul weeps. But
one of the elders tells you: Do not weep, for the Lion of the tribe 
of Judah, the Branch from the Root of David, has triumphed—I, your 
Father Jesus, who sacrificed himself for you as a human being and 
united with God. I in you can open the secret of your life and the 
seven seals. I bring you to rebirth, which is the opening of the 
seven seals. The union, the complete becoming one with Me is the 
opening, is the opening for you to enter into the Kingdom of Heaven, 
into your heart, into life, to enter, to open yourselves and to 
unfold clearly and purely in love before God, so that you do not 
remain a mystery before My eyes, but that your mouth speaks as your 
heart feels, that outside is as inside, that you stand truly and 
faithfully upright like the lamb, like I Myself.

4.      And then you will understand that I was slain and stand 
between the throne and the four living beings and in the midst of the
elders as a Lamb, as a slain Lamb, bearing the seven horns, which 
signify the power and strength of life, the victory over death, the 
fulfillment of the law. And again, "to blow a horn" means to express 
itself, and "to bear a horn" means: I protect you, I in you defend 
you against everything that assails you from beneath the earth. And I
in you open the seven eyes, the seven spirits above your earth. They 
watch and begin within you to complete the work of bringing the seven
spirits, the seven attributes of My Divinity, into absolute harmony.

5.      And when you surrender your will to Me, I will approach you 
and receive the book from the right hand of Him who sits on the 
throne. The God you have worshipped, sought, and longed for outside 
of you for long enough will become a Father within you, as I approach
His right hand and receive the book from His right hand. In true 
wisdom, in true order, in the gradual development of your soul into 
the spirit, you too will receive the book and the removal of the 
seven seals with Me.

6.      And when I have received the book in you, all paths of 
development, all four beings, fall down before Me, and the 24 elders 
also fall down before Me. That is, everything that was before is 
reckoned as a thing of the past. A new earth and a new heaven arise 



within you, and your stringed instruments resonate with My heart in a
single chorus of glory and love, and your golden bowls, your hearts 
full of devotion, are filled with incense, full of prayer. Your works
are the prayer that ascends to Me on the throne. And then, My little 
children, you sing a new song, and you recognize that only I in you 
am worthy to receive the book and to open its seals. I am worthy to 
receive you as My bride, for the only one, the only Bridegroom of 
life is I, your Father Jesus, and I receive you and open you and 
beget with you a new created human being.

7.      You were My creatures, but now you are My little children. I 
create with you, receive, and pass on, and then you will realize that
I have purchased life for you from God, the only true life. For what 
would happen if you only believed in matter? You would die with it, 
your faith would die with it! Where there is no faith, there is no 
hope, and where there is no hope, there is no life anymore. And so I 
make you kings and priests of the new kingdom on earth and in heaven.
You come from all peoples, from all nations, from all tribes and 
languages. You are reunited as My people of God, whom I have never 
abandoned, but who have forgotten that I am the Lamb, the Guide, and 
the true Unsealer.

8.      But now the time has dawned, the time of the Revelation of 
John, the Apocalypse, and you shall recognize that I open your seals 
and break you open and break you like the bread of life and 
distribute you for the nourishment and refreshment of men, so that 
they too may be incorporated into the kingdom, into the true life of 
God, and be initiated as children of God, to be allowed to rule with 
Me, to keep the seals open with Me, and to recognize with Me within 
themselves that life depends only on the sacrifice of their own will 
and their own desires. Then every creature in heaven and on earth, 
under the earth and on the sea, and everything in the world, will 
say: "To you alone, our Father, be praise, honor, glory, power, and 
worship!" - And all the heavens will be full of praise.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Saturday, May 13, 2006 - III

Nothing can stand before Me that does not submit to the Spirit

1.      In the midst of the four beings, I heard the words as if from
a voice: "A measure of wheat for a dinar and three measures of barley



for a dinar." These are basic foodstuffs, material for earthly 
survival. These can still be traded. You can fight for your body, 
buy, and sell. "But do not harm the oil and the wine!" No harm shall 
be done to spiritual development, the burning love for God, and the 
wine of love for My sacrificial death; these cannot be traded. My 
love for you exists , and your love for Me exists too. It is not 
bought or obtained by deception, but is a gift. The oil in your 
hearts is My gift of grace to you, if you ask for it, and the 
sacrificial wine in your veins flows through Me, through My 
sacrificial death for you, and no one can harm this sacrifice. You 
are protected in Me, you are protected in your soul, your spirit 
guards you in My name. Oil and wine, the spiritual life, means: My 
supreme premise is directed toward this spiritual life. Thus, death 
can also enter earthly life, destroy matter, kill a quarter of the 
earth—that is, destroy the material so that the spiritual can arise, 
has the power to kill with the sword of truth, with words, has the 
power to kill with hunger and death, and takes away the body.

2.      You thought, My little child, that only a miracle could help 
now, but isn't it the greatest miracle I have already performed in 
this child, to advance the spiritual transformation in such a short 
time? The true miracle on earth will always be spiritual awakening 
and rebirth. Therefore, I also allow death to kill a quarter, to 
destroy the order of the normally thinking human being, to sweep away
all their ideas of a happy life on earth and turn their gaze to Me, 
to the higher spiritual life. "Power to kill through the animals of 
the earth," that is, animal desires are permitted to kill the soul, 
to kill the body, but not the spirit, for it is protected and 
preserved when the soul turns to Me in its greatest need. That is the
greater part, that is salvation from earthly decline, that is the 
sacrifice I also demand of souls, the souls who have sacrificed 
themselves for the faith. For when I opened the fifth seal, I gave 
you the testimony to wait, to be patient, until even the last 
sacrificial soul is brought home to My Heart, to My Father's house. 
And there will be more and more sacrificial souls who are called to 
Me through a painful earthly journey, the souls who are still 
breathing out the old millennium and calling to Me, and who have 
consciously chosen this path to release many souls from Satan's 
chamber of hell and to put on the reins of self-denial.

3.      This child, too, is such a soul, and through her, too, the 
full number is reached. Through her death, another child, a child of 
My love, a handmaiden is brought home, and that means she must wait a
short while longer, a duration that, before My eyes, is an eternity. 
So, too, My child must wait a short time longer, until the full 
number is reached through the death of her final wishes and ideas. 
Yes, "death" is the mysterious word that My Own move in their hearts,
which I suggest to them; for the world, a foolish thought, an 
absurdity. The world does not understand this action.



4.      Yes, be careful! The world will accuse you and attack you, 
but I am the Lamb, and I will open the sixth seal, and there will be 
a great earthquake, and the sun will become dark like sackcloth, and 
the moon will be filled like blood. The stars of heaven will fall to 
the earth, like a fig tree sheds its fruit when shaken by a storm. 
Thus, you have before you the living example of the Apocalypse 
through this child, through your spiritual sister, and the heavens 
will vanish like a scroll being rolled up. And all the mountains and 
islands will be moved from their place—that is, all ideas, all fixed 
opinions, all saving thoughts will be pushed aside, for the King of 
Glory wants to reap abundant fruit, and He will appreciate this 
harvest.

5.      I, your Father, am the only true King of the earth, and so 
the kings of the earth, the great men, the commanders, the rich and 
the mighty—yes, all the slaves and all the free men—will hide 
themselves in the caves and rocks, in their reasoning and their 
reasoning, and they will say, "Fall on us, you mountains and rocks, 
and hide us from the face of him who sits on the throne and from the 
wrath of the Lamb, for the great day of his wrath has come. Who can 
stand?"

6.      Yes, everything must give way, My child, everything must die!
A great sacrifice is announced in this Year of Judgment, a great 
voluntary sacrifice will be made by this child. And thus the 
revelation is fulfilled again, and all the kings and the military 
leaders and the free men and also the slaves—that is, the desires of 
the flesh, the rulers of body and soul—will hide and prostrate 
themselves on their knees and recognize that only My hand can truly 
liberate, and that only My love, My so-called wrath, My will counts. 
Yes, nothing can stand before Me that does not submit to the spirit. 
The sixth seal is opened in this child: it is the heart. Her 
simplicity will bear witness, and she must never again learn the 
wisdom of the world. Yes, she shall remain in her simplicity, in her 
simple clarity, remain like the child at My father's breast, remain 
as I wanted her to be, and also lay aside all zeal and devote herself
to the simple, straightforward life.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Wednesday, May 17, 2006



The Marking of God's Servants

1.      After this, I saw four angels standing at the four corners of
the earth, holding the four winds of the earth so that the wind would
not blow on the land or the sea or against any tree. Then I saw 
another angel ascending from the rising sun. He had the seal of the 
living God, and he cried out in a loud voice to the four angels who 
had been given authority to harm the land and the sea, "Do not harm 
the land or the sea or the trees until we have sealed the servants of
our God on their foreheads."

2.      My little children! I will only allow the battle of the four 
winds when your spirit is awakened. I am the fifth angel, who comes 
from the sunrise into your hearts, who lets the spiritual sun shine 
in your hearts, who awakens the spirit so that it is strong enough to
wage the battle against Satan. The four ends, your mind, your 
intellect, your will, and your senses, are guarded by the spirits of 
order, the guardian spirits I have placed with you. And when it 
becomes apparent that you recognize My order and My love and want to 
begin the battle of faith—that is, when your spirit is awakened to 
live love—only then will the battle be permitted, only then will the 
temptation be permitted, so that the soul can be bound and the spirit
can flow into it in liberation.

3.      Then all the seas and all the lands will be shaken. The wind 
will blow against the trees, meaning your soul will be shaken to its 
very foundations, in its mind, in its intellect, in its will, in its 
volition—yes, even in its senses. It will be shaken in all its 
senses. Sensuality will have to die, lay down the power it had over 
you. The old earth, Adam, and Eve, in union with Lucifer's serpent, 
must die. But first, you will be marked, meaning you will experience 
My Spirit of Love in your heart. I will give you the sweetness of 
spiritual life. I will hold you through the four angels. I will have 
your winds from all four directions hold you, so that your soul will 
not perish during the struggle and the path of development toward the
spiritual. This is the covenant I have made with you! This is My 
love, which calls in your hearts to the struggle of faith, so that 
the new earth may arise in you, so that the new heaven may arise.

4.      My little children! – Recognize the revelation as the inner 
path of development of your soul, then you will be able to apply it 
in correspondence to the external events of the past and also of the 
future, and recognize that the Apocalypse of John is a world-shaking,
fulfilling revelation, which, however, will only come into effect 
when you have recognized yourselves as My servants, when you take the
following of Christ seriously, when you embark on the struggle of 
overcoming and want to become overcomers.



5.  Yes, this is how you have recognized it: Days, weeks, and months 
pass by in a peaceful life, and one day you wake up, and the evil one
stirs up your heart, and it becomes an evil day, on which all the 
hordes of hell join forces to bring you down, to plunge the sword 
into the heart of you warriors, to destroy your faith, to shower you 
with the poison of doubt and mow you down, to drive you to misdeeds, 
to make you resort to even more poison: alcohol, anger, envy, 
jealousy. Then, My little children, remember that I have marked you 
and that this battle is only permitted so that you may grow strong, 
so that you may apply My teachings and My admonitions and become 
conquerors, so that you may grasp the sword of truth and, in that 
moment of vigilance and clear vision, apply the spiritual powers that
I give you and ward off the demons and the attack. Then speak in My 
name with power and a loud voice:

6.  "In the name of Jesus Christ: All the angels and hosts of heaven 
stand by me and testify that I am a servant of God, one marked by 
heaven, that I am a child of Jesus Christ, my heavenly Father and God
Jesus Jehovah Zebaoth, and that I have truly won the victory through 
His blood, which He shed on the cross. And I now command you to leave
my sphere, from my heart, so that this evil bubble in my heart may 
now dry up and the evil spirits and demons may be driven out, so that
only the true and good spirit of love may reign within me!"

7.  Then you can command the demons or spirits to call their ugly 
names. They may be: anger, envy, fear, doubt, pretense, deceit. They 
must confess their name and flee in the face of My power and My name,
Jesus Christ, for I am the Lord in your heart, and I am commander 
over the four angels in all four corners of the earth. I am the fifth
angel of seriousness, who expresses the power in you to command the 
authorities and the evil hosts and the evil powers. For their power 
is vain in the face of My power of love, My strength and glory. - And
amen, I say to you, My little children:

8.      You will win the victory with Me, for I am in you. I am the 
living God and I cry out to the powers of hell to leave the land and 
the sea and not to harm the land, the sea, or the trees, for even the
four angels of My love are opposed by the devils, so that you may 
become conquerors in battle. But you are marked with My seal on your 
forehead, that is, on your soul. You stand up to evil by holding up 
My seal, My victory, and the seal of My victory to evil and saying to
it: "You cannot conquer us, for the Lord is with us!" - And I say to 
you: You are the 144,000, you are the children and sons of Israel 
from all tribes, from all 12 tribes you are the 12,000, and I am the 
law in you, I am the two commandments of love in you.

9.      I have fulfilled Moses' commandments and given you the two 
commandments of love as a new law, and you are the thousands, the 
zeros behind the one. I am the one, I am the twelve, I am the law, I 



am also everything. I am the love in you, My little children, and 
through love the law is fulfilled. Through love for Me you will 
conquer, you will remain victorious for all eternity. In heaven you 
will praise and glorify My miraculous redemption in you, in heaven, 
which is already rising in you like a rising sun, chasing and driving
away the darkness. Everything that wants to attack you, that wants to
tempt you: you are resistance fighters in My name.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Thursday, May 18, 2006

With loving wisdom and power I have brought creation into being

1.      My children! Numbers have forms, forms have meaning, meaning 
has sense. Sense has spirit, spirit is the beginning of creation, is 
the One, I am, I am God. Binary numbers in your computer system, 
numbers in revelation are the simplest form of expression of that 
which cannot actually be expressed in order to make it comprehensible
to you, and yet can be understood in the deepest depths of the soul, 
in the plainest simplicity. There is the 1 as God, as Father. The 
Father already contains the 2 within Himself, for the word "Father" 
implies 2, the word "Son", and Father and Son contain the 3, for 
together they are the power of God, the power of love. The 1 is love,
and the 2 is wisdom. The 1 and the 2 are the 12 and result in the 
1000, again in the 1, followed by the deepest humility of God in 
giving His Son. 12,000 represents the Father, Love, and Wisdom in the
tribe, and both together in humility represent the Spirit and 
Divinity, the unity, the homeland, and the Father's house; hence, 
12,000 tribes. Tribe, the origin, the descent from God, nations, is 
the freedom to allow individual tribes to develop into something 
greater, into peoples, which in turn originate from tribes and 
nations and flow into them. When peoples recognize the power of God 
within them, they flow into nations. They become national.

2.      My children! - My child thought, what this revelation 
contains cannot be expressed in words, but the Spirit says it, tells 
it to each and every one of you if you immerse yourselves in the 
spirit of My love. I give you the revelation and the explanation for 
it, and what I can now give you outwardly through this servant of 
Mine is only fragmentary. Enter into the 1, unite, enter into this 
silence of the 1 and bow to the Father in the form of the 2. Become a
son to Him and surrender yourselves to humility with three following 



zeros, for from this comes creation. As 24 come from the Father and 
the Son, so does man come into being. From love and wisdom comes 
power, and with the wisdom of love and power I brought creation into 
being and let you recognize that you are the 12,000 times 12,000, the
144,000. Then calculate the sum of the digits of 144000, then you 
will recognize in the 9 that the lost creation has arrived in heaven 
again, that everything will be completely united in Me again, but 
only through humility, by confessing your nothingness and yet to an 
everything, when you pour yourself into the 1, into Me.

3.      This is the throne before which the 24 elders bow and the 4 
beings kneel. Morning, midday, evening and night, the 4 beings, the 
origination, the being, the transformation, the passing away and 
again the resurrection. Love, wisdom, power, sacrifice, again and 
again it is the 4 beings that bring you further in appearance, 
outwardly evident as the 4, yet enter into the 3, into the number of 
God, into Me and again enter into the Son, into the Lamb and allow 
themselves to be washed, pure and white, their garments in the blood 
of My Son, Who I am as your Father and Son at the same time, as your 
Father Jesus Christ.

4.      Bow your heads and pray, for you are My little children, and 
this insight was only a brief glimpse into the insight of the spirit 
of this Revelation. 144,000—you can twist the numbers around, play 
with them, even be confused by them, but you can also bow down in 
humility and put on the pure white garments washed in My Blood, the 
white garments that signify humility, simplicity, and devotion.

5.      Thus I speak as One of the Elders, who unites the Elders, who
unites the six spirits through mercy, who is in them, sets them apart
from Himself, and makes them comprehensible to you. "The throne is in
the center, and around it they gather...": Those who gather around it
are safe in the throne, for whoever bows to Me is received in Me and 
has become one in the 1, one with the 2, humbled in the 12,000, 
entered into the 144,000, into the sum of the digits 9, into 
perfection, into the homecoming.

6.      My little children! Come, bow humbly and put on the pure 
white garments of love, simplicity, and humility. Thus I will always 
carry you in my arms of love, pressing you to my heart, for you see: 
In wisdom lies infinity, infinity is dissolved in eternity, but in 
love you always have the understanding of the spirit.

7.      So let yourselves be enveloped in love, let yourselves be 
guarded and protected by the Lamb, the Lamb who is love, who brought 
love to earth for you, pouring himself out for His creation. The Lamb
is humility, who guards you and never abandons you. I, your Father 
Jesus, am the Lamb and humility, am the throne in your heart, and I 
always guard you as My dear little children.



Amen.

*

Sunday, May 21, 2006

Only when the seventh seal is opened in you can the true rebirth of 
the spirit take place

1.      When the Lamb opened the seventh seal, a silence lasting half
an hour fell in Heaven. When I open the seventh seal, the seal of 
mercy, in you, My children, a silence arises, a silence in which My 
power to endure pours into your hearts. Without this power to endure 
and show mercy, you would not be able to experience, endure, and 
emanate mercy yourself. I in you am the seventh, the true seal, which
follows the other six seals. If the seventh seal were not sealed by 
Me until all the others were broken, your development toward the 
spirit could be jeopardized, and the true spirit of love and mercy 
could not pour into your hearts.

2.      The seventh seal, which opens the chalice of mercy, can only 
be opened when at least half of rebirth has been achieved. For the 
duration of half an hour of your life, of your being, I work within 
you as your inner spirit, so that I can then pour Myself fully into 
your heart and open the seventh seal. Mercy demands a high degree of 
self-denial, and even though I meet you halfway—that is, for half an 
hour—you must still be strong enough to endure and understand this 
meeting of mine.

3.      When mercy pours into your heart, you extend your hands to 
your brother in grace and forgiveness and understand what “grace 
before justice” means, what “the grace of God” means, and what My 
seventh quality in you can do for your brother who has sinned. I will
open this seventh seal on humanity when the old Adam has died and the
old time has sunk into nothingness in the hearts of men, and also on 
you as My followers, as the forerunners of true humanity, as My 
little children who can accept My mercy, who can recognize that I, 
the Lamb, was the first, the first human being on earth, to open the 
seventh seal in Myself on Golgotha, and also at the time when I 
accepted the cup and God broke the seventh seal in Me, in order to 
let My blood, My mercy, flow out over the poor race of humanity, 
which until then lived in darkness and could only be saved through 
the greatest act of mercy, since in you too, in every single human 
life on earth, salvation can only be achieved through mercy.



4.      The soul's mission on earth can only be successfully 
completed when the person, the soul, recognizes Me as their merciful 
Father, as the true Lamb of God who sacrificed Himself for humanity, 
drinks My Blood, eats My Flesh and allows himself to be broken in My 
Name, allows himself to be sacrificed as a receptacle for new souls 
of lost brothers who can be saved through the act of sharing and 
through the opening of the seventh seal in the heart, the seventh 
seal which is the true heart of man. The mercy that then flows out 
into you flows into all eternity, and the duration of the half hour 
signifies the incarnation on earth until the moment of death, at 
which time I come to the place of your death to give you the other 
half of the hour, the hour of grace and mercy that takes your soul 
into the eternal heavens, which I am already preparing in you on 
earth, as you incline your heart towards Me in simplicity and 
humility in the half hour of silence.

5.      The silence that opens the heavenly realms in your heart and 
opens all gates and doors is the time in which you realize that My 
mercy is infinite for those who show mercy, who forgive, who approach
their brother who has sinned against them, reach out their hand to 
him, thus giving him half the hour again, and say to him: "Give me 
the other half by humbly accepting my forgiveness, by accepting Jesus
in you and allowing mercy to prevail, by allowing Jesus to break the 
seventh seal in you, in order to also perform the act of grace on 
others who in turn have sinned against you." - And so the grace of 
mercy continues to flow, so the knowledge of the seventh seal 
continues to flow, of the key to your heart, of the key through your 
heart into the Kingdom of Heaven, My little children.

6.      And seven angels stood before God, all seven attributes now 
lined up before the divine heart, and they were given seven trumpets.
That is, through the soul-spiritual rebirth within you, all seven 
attributes within you become trumpets. Each one resounds in harmony 
with the others as a great oratorio of love, a great proclamation of 
the gospel of my love and grace, and as an indication that only when 
the seventh seal is opened within you can the true rebirth of the 
spirit occur. For then another angel comes and approaches the altar 
with a golden censer, that is, you yourselves approach the altar in 
your heart full of love, full of gifts of humility, full of devotion,
full of contrition of heart, and the acts of mercy and forgiveness, 
the acts of love are put in as much incense that ascends to My Throne
as the prayers of sanctification, as the prayers of My little 
children, My handmaids and servants, as the prayers and devotion of 
My followers, as the good fight of love that you have fought and the 
sacrifices that you have accepted, as you confessed My name before 
the world and still confess it before the world at all times.



7.      You offer these prayers, these acts of love, this devotion, 
on the golden altar, that is, on the hearth of the Purista, on your 
own heart before My Throne, and from My hand within you, the incense 
rises into all, into all spaces of creation, before God, before the 
Power, before Love, before the Will of the Almighty. You offer 
yourselves as a prayer of mercy, and through this offering, the plan 
of love is fulfilled: salvation, salvation of the souls that I began 
with the opening of the seventh seal as Jesus of Nazareth, salvation 
of the prodigal son.

8.      Let these words sink ever deeper into your heart, so that the
hitherto hidden mystery of the Revelation of John may have a living 
effect on you in your heart and spirit, revealing itself to you. For 
revelation simultaneously has an effect; for revelation is alive, and
the effect is present, and in the presence of the holy working of 
grace, I am your Lord and God in you as the Risen One, always active 
and present at the same time, in all glory and in all love. I open 
within you the realms of eternity, and through this I give you 
eternal life.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Monday, May 22, 2006

The fire of selfless love ignites the work

1.      And when a person has attained mercy within themselves, by Me
breaking open their heart, opening the seal, revealing their 
innermost meaning, bringing it outward so that they can put it into 
practice on earth, then an angel takes the censer, the person's 
vessel, in which the incense is to be lit through acts of love, for 
incense can only burn and unfold its fragrance when a person 
expresses their love for God and for humanity through acts of charity
out of love for God. Indeed, then the angel can fill the censer with 
the fire from the altar of the heart, the fire that first turns acts 
of love into true acts of love for God, into selfless acts.

2.      The fire of selfless love ignites the work, makes it shine. 
From then on, the message, the prophecy, becomes a true banner in 
man, shaking the hearts of his neighbors and causing the roar of 
thunder to reach the farthest corners of the universe. Everything 
about man, in man, his actions and his thoughts, becomes a flash of 
knowledge for his neighbor and for himself, causing the heart to 



tremble, the senses to tremble, allowing the knowledge to shine from 
the heart and pervading the being of man from head to toe—that is, 
from his intellect through his entire being—until man sinks down in 
humility and worships Me in all his actions and deeds. He is then the
vessel with which the angel, that is, the messenger and the message 
at the same time, can fill him with the true fire of love, which 
makes the incense, that is, the sacrificed life of man, burn and can 
carry it up as fragrance, as true fragrance, to the altar, to the 
heart of man and to the throne, to My Heart.

3.      Only then, only then will everything a person does sound like
a trumpet, and the Angel of Love can sound the first trumpet, that of
the Word. Every stirring in a person on earth will become a message 
from Heaven, will become an angel who sounds the trumpet. Thus, what 
moves on earth, almost like clay and loose creatures, will be truly 
transformed and become a true human being, a true vessel of My Love.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Tuesday, May 23, 2006

The angels are now preparing within you to blow the seven trumpets

1.      And the seven angels prepared to blow the seven trumpets. The
first angel blew his trumpet, and hail and fire mixed with blood fell
upon the land. It burned up a third of the land, a third of the 
trees, and all the green grass. The angels prepared themselves. The 
messengers of the Lord prepared themselves. They concentrated on Me. 
I am within them and they have security through My Being in them, and
what is ready is the development from within, the clarifying, the 
growing, and the preparation for the actual event. Thus, nothing will
happen in your life when you surrender yourselves to Me that is not a
preparation for the real thing, for life, eternity, true being.

2.      And so, too, the first angel of representatives, the spirit 
of love within you, is always focused on Me, ready to sound the first
trumpet, that is, to shake earthly love and prepare it for heavenly 
love, for spiritual love. Hence, cold anger falls in hail, angry love
falls in fire—mixed with cold anger—and upon the foundation of life, 
blood, and destroys a third of the land. It falls upon the land that 
supposedly prepared itself to assume dominion in a person's earthly 
life, yet cannot endure if the person discovers true love within 
themselves, awakens their spirit, turns to Me, and allows the angel 



within them to prepare to sound the first trumpet, that is, to ignite
the true light of love of God and neighbor.

3.      But the sounds make everything that has developed in the 
animal being of the human being during his life on earth tremble. It 
shakes a third of the land, for selfish, greedy love, the first 
impulse in a person's childhood, is transformed into destructive 
fire, which suppresses the love of God and the spirit. Hail is 
colder, that is, feelings turned to ice, the calculation of egoism, a
hardened heart—and this is the blood of people who are sacrificed to 
the goals of greed, selfishness, and self-love. Good insights are 
destroyed by this egoism of love in the animal part of man, and when 
the angel blows the trumpet, this part of man is in turn burned, 
destroyed, and annihilated, for it has no basis for spiritual life, 
for heavenly and spiritual love, for the true two-thirds that make up
the true human being.

4. " And all grass will be destroyed," meaning that in the course of 
the transformation toward spiritual rebirth, the grass, the egoistic 
intellectual ideas, cannot endure; egoism cannot persist, but must be
destroyed by itself, by hail, by fire, mixed with blood and tears of 
suffering. The blood that I shed on Golgotha paves the way for the 
new man, who rises from this destruction, who emerges from death and 
from the grave of death as a new being: man as a triune being. The 
first third, the body in both the natural and spiritual senses, must 
perish. The body in the spiritual sense consists of the natural 
drives, which are first necessary to build man's life on earth and to
experience his distance from God, to bind the spirit, lest—unleashed 
too soon—it tears the soul apart in its lofty ideas, out of its 
primordial knowledge of being like God.

5.      The spirit is bound during the first third of human life on 
earth, but when the first angel, the messenger from heaven, the 
messenger of true love, sounds his trumpet—that is, when the message 
of love vibrates, shatters, loudly, and resounds through the human 
soul—then hail and fire, mixed with blood, fall upon the earth. 
Humans recognize their earthly existence as the purpose of becoming 
children of God, and they are shaken to their very foundations, and I
permeate them with My Spirit of Love so that they can grasp and live 
their lives as the true preparation for true life. Through this 
Spirit of Love for Me, your personal Father Jesus Christ, your lives 
will be transformed and reshaped, and the Apocalypse will be revealed
to you as a complete preparation, and you will recognize the purpose 
of life, the life's existence on earth, as a great miracle of 
transformation. You will be prepared to endure pain and suffering and
the contractions - patiently, for you feel safe in Me like the chick 
in the egg shortly before birth, enveloped, protected, kept from the 
hot rays of the sun, and you will feel, when the first contraction 
sounds, that I have prepared everything with you.



6.      So see this one message: The angels are now preparing within 
you, at this time, to blow the seven trumpets. You open the pores of 
your lungs wide, fill them with spiritual air, with the breath of 
truth, expand your chest to admit much strength and breath, so that 
when you sound the trumpets, the sound can reach its target clearly 
and precisely, and place the offering on the altar for Me. In deepest
humility, you prepare for the great suffering, the great sacrifice, 
and the death.

7. " A third of the land burned, a third of the trees burned, and all
the green grass burned." This means: True love, like a fire, pervades
everything that served only as the actual preparation for spiritual 
life, the first third of your life as the building up of earthly man,
who must then rightfully sink back into the grave of destruction. The
first trumpet always signifies the call of love, the call of true 
love, which is the longing for God in your heart. When this longing 
resounds and makes your heart ache, makes you look around in despair 
here on earth, not finding true fulfillment in human happiness, but 
pointing you to the higher life, to a higher happiness, to a higher 
fulfillment of love, then know that the angel within you, the first, 
the angel of love, has sounded My longing within you, and you are 
ready to leave everything, to sacrifice everything, that is not 
worthy of this true, sublime love of God.

8.      Let go of human jealousies, let go of the cold calculations 
of reason, let go of the egotistical attitude. Let one-third of the 
earth be burned—that is, one-third of the physical, animal, and 
natural being within you. Let it arise, concentrate on the salvation 
of your soul, the second third, which is sustained by the spirit, the
third third of perfection. The first 3, the second 3, and the third 3
together make up the 9, which is perfection, the homeward guidance. 
From the beginning of the 9, pull upwards on the basis of this 
number. Bend inward into the circle of the upper, sublime love of God
and swing into the throne of perfection, into the heart of the 
Father.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Wednesday 24 May 2006 - I

A new path in life must be taken



1.      The second angel sounded his trumpet, and something like a 
great mountain burning with fire was thrown into the sea. A third of 
the sea turned to blood, a third of the sea creatures perished, and a
third of the ships were destroyed.

2.      My little children! - In the course of your life, worldly 
wisdom gathers along with divine wisdom and is mixed together. 
Worldly wisdom swells, driven by the need to know better, to be 
right, by arrogance, by the vanity of knowledge; it swells and 
becomes a fiery mountain in your life, which, however, must be thrown
into the sea. This sea results from the many thoughts of worldly 
wisdom, from the feelings that grow from it, from an inflated soul 
life. And so it cannot be otherwise than that a third of the sea 
turns to blood. That is, you put your entire life force into 
defending insights you have once attained, turning them into dogmas 
so that they can be easily integrated into life and create a 
structure in which you can walk and act quite well. Yes, you defend 
your way of life, your thoughts, your insights, your ideas to the 
death, and so it cannot be otherwise that—when the mountain 
collapses, sinks into the sea, the sea will turn to blood, to a new 
elixir of life for a new foundation, for a third of the creatures in 
the sea will be destroyed. Your old foundation, upon which you built,
will be destroyed when your spirit awakens and recognizes:

3.      A new path in life must be taken; completely new insights 
will flow into you, nourished by the life of God. The old life, the 
first third of your earthly existence, will sink, be destroyed, and 
die, as will a third of the ships with which you transported your 
goods back and forth on the sea of worldly wisdom and knowledge. 
These means of transport, these ships of wisdom and knowledge, will 
also sink and be destroyed, for you can no longer use them. Greed as 
a means of enriching your earthly life must be destroyed; the 
jealousy with which you guard your insights and your spiritual wealth
will have to perish, and thus all the thoughts that worldly wisdom 
absorbed will perish and be destroyed like the ships on the sea. A 
third of your being will lie down to sleep and never awaken.

4.      My little children, the second angel blows the trumpet and 
shakes your previous understanding. Yes, you often still revel in 
soul experiences, how often you still defend your earthly 
possessions, how often your heart and mind still worry about the 
preservation of earthly matter, the foundation of your life here on 
earth, and yet you must recognize that these very worries are causing
your blood to freeze and that it is necessary to allow this blood to 
be increasingly transformed into spiritual blood, the spiritual blood
that I am infusing into your veins, which will make you aware of the 
true purpose of life, namely, spiritual life on earth. This 
transition is so tough and so terrible for many of you, for 
everything that previously built itself up for a secure life and 



bloated itself with dogmas and justifications must sink in the sea of
My spiritual truth. And this does not happen without woe and sigh, 
and your soul already trembles before the coming woe, before the woe 
which inaugurates and must inaugurate the birth of the true child of 
life, and yet the child lies upside down and must turn, bend, hold 
its head down in humility in order to be happily born and held in the
father's arms.

5.      Therefore, strive and endeavor not to miss the sound of the 
trumpet, but to truly recognize when the trials of the second angel 
sound the trumpet within you. Let these sounds, these vibrations, and
oscillations completely permeate you, and lay this third of your 
offering at My feet. Bring it to My heart, turn to My fatherly love 
in prayer and in the request for the reception of your heart into the
spirit, so that when the third angel blows the trumpet, you will be 
prepared when the great star falls from heaven, burning like a torch 
and piercing deep into your heart, so that your heart, even more 
expanded and awakened, spreads out into a great red carpet upon which
I can walk, from you to your brothers and sisters, to the last human 
being in the great spiritual and also material creation, all the way 
to the angelic realms. Let yourselves be shaken by the sound of the 
trumpet and gratefully accept in this year of judgment what I am 
offering in you for transformation, so that the Spirit can rule your 
life and I can thus become Lord and Master of your life.

Amen. Your Father Jesus. Amen.

*

Wednesday, May 24, 2006 - III

Let the source of your self-will dry up

1.      The third angel blew his trumpet. Then a great star fell from
heaven, burning like a torch. It fell on a third of the rivers and on
the springs of water. The name of the star is "Wormwood." Then a 
third of the water turned to wormwood, and many people died because 
the water had become bitter. The great star, one's own will, the 
self-loving will, and the self-goodness of the will in man falls from
heaven. Luciferic thinking falls when the soul recognizes My will and
elevates it as the general will to its Lord, Judge, Guide, and 
Teacher. One's own will is called "wormwood"; one's own will, whether
good or evil, is always bitter for oneself and for one's fellow human
beings as long as it has not been surrendered to My will. It shines 
as a star in the sky of human life, and yet: one's own will is often 



an obstacle to My Will, often opposes it, thwarts My plans and makes 
My patience wait and wait, the Lord of Heaven and Earth, until He 
falls from the self-important vault of heaven, bows down, submits 
Himself in everything, in daily life, in small as well as large 
decisions.

2. "Lord, Our Father, Your will be done!" - When this word resounds, 
when this sentence is prayed constantly and incessantly within a 
person, then everything that came before will seem bitter and stale, 
for even good works, good thoughts, and good deeds will be recognized
as the great, intrinsic good, which was not directly subject to My 
will or originated from My good, but rather from the soul's good. 
Spiritual good, true spiritual good, arises from the guidance of My 
will.

3.      This star burns and shines, as long as man is still in upward
spiritual development, like a torch, yet not like a sun. Rather, this
will is constantly attacked by the will of other people, flickering 
now, now dimly, now dimming; now brightly shining, now muted. This 
torch is fickle. The glow of this star is fickle, for your will, 
separated from Mine, can never assert itself in true power unless—
paired with My will—it appears as a sun in the firmament of human 
life. Thus, it is not surprising that it destroys a third of the 
river, a third of all springs, and makes the water bitter, for it 
leaves behind a person's work, if it springs too much from his own 
will, too much bitterness in the works and in the minds of his fellow
human beings, in the minds of his neighbor. A trace of imperfection 
constantly clings to it, for this will is not embedded in the greater
whole, in the realm of My Will, but flickers here and there. It 
shines briefly, then disappears again, is stubborn and fickle, and 
cannot warm and touch the soul of his fellow human being as 
completely as My Will can in man.

4.      Therefore, let the source of your self-will dry up, for the 
water is bitter. Turn away from the flow of your own actions, for the
result is bitter. It is not gentle and sweet, but always mixed with 
your own will, with your own ideas, with your own desire to be 
something and to be important, to represent something, to be noticed 
among your fellow men. The desire that your name not be forgotten, 
but to be honored, the desire to escape the annihilation of your own 
will. Ultimately, people are not awakened to life through the 
workings of their own will, but rather they die, succumb to spiritual
sleep and spiritual death. For your own will can never draw from its 
full power, from its true source, if it is not able to submit itself 
to the Divine Will of My Love and My Grace.

5.      So let the star fall from heaven, even if it is called 
"wormwood" and causes you bitterness. This bitterness, which Job 
always bore, you too must bear. This bitterness, which I drank with 



the cup in Gethsemane, you too must drink. Drink of the wormwood, so 
that it may transform you into true life, into true spiritual being, 
and wait for the angel of the fourth trumpet to enter your life and 
powerfully shake you up with the blast of his trumpet. This angel is 
within you; you will become this angel, and you will powerfully blow 
the trumpets of your life when you have understood and accepted the 
Apocalypse within you.

6.      Genesis and the Apocalypse are two sides of the same coin, 
the two sides of a human life, and indeed identical. One is the 
upward development toward humanity, toward the true good in man; the 
other is the decline of the soul and the rise of the spiritual in 
man. Therefore, let yourselves be filled with My Holy Spirit, so that
you may receive and understand from within the true power of this 
message, so that you may apply it to your life and introduce Me into 
the plan of the Kingdom of My Love.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Friday, May 26, 2006 - I

Three more angels will blow the trumpets

The fourth angel sounded his trumpet. A third of the sun, a third of 
the moon, and a third of the stars were struck, so that a third of 
them were darkened, and the day diminished by a third, and the night 
diminished by a third. And I looked and heard an eagle flying at the 
zenith, crying out with a loud voice: "Woe, woe, woe to those who 
live on the earth! Three more angels will sound the trumpet..."

*

Friday, May 26, 2006 - II

I make everything new

1.      The outer loses its power to reach the inner and from there 
to the innermost. A third becomes darkened in order to reach the 
inner, to the brightness and from there to the innermost, to the 



spiritual brightness. The fourth angel of the spiritual order can 
only sound his trumpet when the star has fallen from heaven, when the
third angel has sounded his trumpet and self-will falls. Then, My 
children, you have reached the center, your center, which I am. And 
it falls upon the sun. A third of the sun goes out, becomes darkened.
The sun that has shown you the way in outer life: the structure of 
civil life, in social structures, in your outer knowledge, in 
knowledge of nature, of the constructs of society, in knowledge of 
your family.

2.      This sun will be struck when you surrender yourselves to the 
mystical paths of transformation. All external order will be shaken. 
What was previously bright, clear, and illuminating to you will 
become dark, incomprehensible, useless—even meaningless, for it was 
only the entrance to the inner self, to the heart, and from there to 
the innermost being, to the spirit within your heart. Therefore, one-
third will be darkened, one-third of the moon, of intellectual 
thought, you can surrender to death. Only when it is needed will I 
activate it within you, so that you can maintain outward appearances 
in social events, for no one can understand what is going on within 
you—except I within you, your heavenly and true Father Jesus.

3.      Yes, and your worldly wisdom will also be struck down, so 
that it must fall and become dark. What previously shone and brought 
you joy in your life will become dark, obscure, and fall into the sea
of the past, for it is no longer of any use. And so the day, the day 
in which you previously slept, the worldly day, will also be darkened
and pass away, for the spiritual day arises, awakens within you, so 
that this day of worldly wisdom – also struck down – will sink into 
nothingness. And a third of the stars will be darkened, it says in 
the Book of Revelation, the stars that previously illuminated your 
night, the worldly night, so that you got by here on earth in your 
earthly life, struggling through all the demands, the moral and 
worldly demands, the worldly virtues, the worldly knowledge, the 
school wisdom. Yes, these stars that illuminated your night and your 
intellect will now also sink by a third. That is, the portion that 
was necessary to sustain you in outer life will no longer be needed, 
for the incarnation of the soul into the spirit means that you no 
longer have to prepare anything, no longer have to train yourselves 
intellectually, when I send you among men. When I send you as sheep 
among wolves, then you only have to be ready to serve your second and
third thirds, ready to receive what is within and innermost and then 
to put your spirit in your soul to work when it is necessary for 
people in your sphere to experience something of inner life and be 
allowed to experience it as an example.

4.  So it seems to you that you are becoming very forgetful - yes, it
seems to you that you are even stupid or naive, or do not understand 
anything that the world offers or promotes to you. All of that loses 



its value. The world as the first third of your life loses its 
radiance, it becomes dull and sinks into the past of the former 
exciting earthly life. You die in your outer nature, even die in your
soul's will, so that the spirit can flow in and only the spiritual 
life rules, shines, and gives you true warmth, true sun-love, through
My love in you as your Father, Jesus Christ.

5.      And when all this happens, whether it is brought about by 
illness, by spiritual distress, by pain, or by lightning and thunder—
that is, by sudden realization, by transformation in your life—when 
this is brought about, then the eagle rises and cries out loudly 
three times, "Woe—woe, woe!" This means that the walls finally fall, 
the hardening melts away, the barriers in outer life are overturned, 
order disintegrates, and the divine order emerges: a new order, a new
world, a new life. And then, with the first woe, My spirit form 
appears in you, and I am the first woe in you; I make all things new;
that cannot happen without My Cross, My little children!

6.      My Cross and the first woe is the path on the Mount of 
Olives, the step into solitude, the step into abandonment. And that 
is why your friends sleep; they do not persevere, they do not 
understand your woe, your suffering. And when the cup reaches your 
lips and you drink the first drop of wormwood, then your soul shakes 
and you understand the woe from within, the woe that leads to 
transformation, that surrenders the will to My love, that is ready to
let self-will die. And your whole being is seized and trembles and 
enters the inner realms, into the inner word and hears My calling, My
longing; and this too becomes woe, for now you are alone. The world 
does not understand you. Contempt, mockery, and betrayal follow, and 
in this state are a completely natural consequence of your 
development.

7.      And the third woe is proclaimed by the eagle, by the spirit 
that soars above your soul into the air and gazes upon your soul to 
seize it, to intervene in it and penetrate it, to grasp it and never 
let go, to soar with it into the heights of the spirit. Then, when 
the third woe is over, My little children, a new life will follow, 
which will indeed continue on earth, but will be continued in the 
Heaven of My Love, will be perfected in My Spirit. And then 
everything you do, think, and feel will have a different radiance, a 
new direction, and will shine with a new light. Then the inner, the 
second third and the third third of your luminosity will come into 
play. The second third of the sun, the warmth of the soul and the 
spiritual power, will then truly shine and replace the first third, 
which was and is darkened, which is the darkness here on earth 
itself, which was necessary for the time being so that you could 
recognize, endure, and overcome your distance from God, so that your 
longing for God could grow within you. The true spiritual sun will 
then illuminate the rest of your life, and I will guide you—yes, I am



already guiding you now in this time, in this hour, in your need, in 
your fear, in your darkness.

8.      The night of the soul becomes even darker, so that you can 
immerse yourselves completely in the innermost spark of God, so that 
you can let go completely—yes, all external aids become useless to 
you, for only one thing remains: your staff and your rod, upon which 
you can lean, and that is I, your good Shepherd, who, when you have 
reached the innermost, will lead you to the green pastures of the 
spiritual shores and let you be refreshed by fresh waters. Then you 
will drink from the true springs, which are not bitter, whose water 
is not poisoned by the star of wormwood, from the water of life, from
which you will not perish or die, but which will give you life, the 
water from the true spiritual source in your heart.

9.      But first, everything external, the first third, must die and
surrender to the inner for transformation, for resurrection, for true
life from Me. This true life is then sustained by true love of God 
and true love of neighbor.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

Sunday, May 28, 2006

You will always be safe through the true knowledge of love in your 
hearts

1.      Only when the spirit is at the zenith of its activity—that 
is, when the soul of a child is ripe for the awakening of the spirit 
within it—is the cry "Woe, woe—woe!" cried out with a loud voice. Woe
to the inhabitants of the earth, woe to the desires, the wishes, the 
ideas, the rational explanations. Woe to the moralists, woe to the 
false morality of an artificially constructed society in and around 
man. Three more angels will blow the trumpets, and the fifth angel 
will sound the trumpet. The entire being of the soul is now solemnly 
shaken, saturated with the sounds of conscience. For the star that 
fell from heaven to earth was Lucifer, the star called "Wormwood." 
And now you see him—he who has the key to the abyss, who holds in his
hands the key to the shaft that leads into your unfathomable abyss. 
And when the eagle is high in the zenith, that is, the spirit within 
you is awakened, then Lucifer also receives permission to open the 
shaft and let you look into the abyss.

2.      And he opens the shaft that leads to the deepest, hidden 
nature of your soul. The evil bubble in your heart is opened at the 
same time as the spirit is awakened, and the battle begins. You must 
now endure with seriousness and courage. You must fight within 



yourself when you gaze into the abyss, when desires rise like smoke, 
when jealousy, envy, greed, lies, and deceit take hold of your soul, 
spring from desires, and the sun of life is darkened, and the air, 
the breath of life, is darkened by smoke.

3.      The wishes and desires of your body and soul obscure the 
clear, heavenly, angelic thinking that arises when the spirit flows 
into the soul and reveals the truth to it. Then, the truth is mixed 
with lies, and lies are twisted into truth, the truth of reason and 
human wisdom. But My truth is obscured, becomes gray, and a mixed 
truth is made of it, for the people of the earth always find reason 
and justification to twist true love and true teaching so that it 
appears as lies and deception.

4.      My servants and handmaids, My prophets, are portrayed as 
liars; they are slandered. They are accused of being possessed by 
demons, so that the acrid smoke rises into the eyes of those who want
to listen to them, who receive My Word from them as a first stimulus,
as a first awakening, as a warning, as a summons to follow their 
inner spirit and not to allow themselves to be lulled and enveloped 
by the smoke of the desires and lusts of the body and soul.

5.      My little children, this battle is a serious battle! Fight it
and recognize that Lucifer creates an infinite amount of smoke within
you, so that you can no longer see the true sun and breathe the 
clear, pure air of life and the truth of love. Close your eyes, turn 
inward, and breathe the pure air of divine truth and divine love, so 
that you may be saved, so that the locusts that emerge from the smoke
do not overthrow you, and you lose the battle, lose yourselves in the
intoxication of matter, and suffocate in the smoke that rises from 
the abyss.

6.      The only way to escape this part of the Apocalypse safely is 
to turn to My sacrificial death, to turn to humility, to live in 
simplicity. Cast off your greedy desires, the faint false hopes of 
earthly happiness, and turn instead to the true peace of a God-filled
heart, the true peace born of selfless charity, which actively 
intervenes where it is needed and does not watch as others win the 
Kingdom of Heaven for you. For this lie and this deception will cause
the observer to inhale even more deeply the smoke rising from the 
abyss; they will fall prey to self-deception.

7.      Only those little children who joyfully and freely accept the
gifts of rebirth in My love and believe in them can endure the sound 
of the fifth trumpet, can escape into the rapture, that is, into 
their inner self, into the chamber of their heart, and there find 
peace forever. And when you must step out of the silence again into 
the smoke of the world, you will recognize it as the smoke from the 
abyss, and you will always be protected and secure through the true 



knowledge of love in your hearts, through the connection with Me and 
My presence. But you must also live through this event. You will 
recognize when and at what moment the fifth angel sounded the 
trumpet.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Monday, May 29, 2006

Strive to let My love flow within you

1.      The fifth angel sounded his trumpet. And I saw a star that 
had fallen from heaven to the earth. To him was given the key of the 
shaft that leads to the abyss, and he opened the shaft of the abyss. 
And smoke came out of the shaft like smoke from a great furnace, and 
the sun and the air were darkened by the smoke from the shaft. Out of
the smoke came locusts on the earth—locusts, the creatures that live 
in dry grass and leap up suddenly, to the terror of the onlooker.

2.      You remember your childhood, My child, when you were still 
turning the hay by hand in the field, and suddenly these agile, 
nimble little creatures shot out of the hay, and your father 
explained to you: “Those are locusts!” And when you saw the first 
large one and admired the strength with which it was able to cover 
great distances, you went into yourself and began to think and had 
joy in observing them and discovering new ones all the time, how they
camouflaged themselves and adapted to hiding in the dry grass.

3.      Yes, My little children, they hide and emerge at unexpected 
times—they, the doubts that gnaw at faith, devour hope, and destroy 
everything—attacking grass, hay, land, and trees. But these locusts 
are not permitted to harm the young seeds, the grass of the earth, 
and the trees. They are only allowed to prey on those who do not have
the seal of God on their foreheads, but have marked themselves with 
the seal of matter and unbelief.

4.      Out of the smoke came locusts over the earth, and they were 
given power like scorpions on earth. When scorpions sting, the injury
is precise, very painful, and profound. It poisons people, poisons 
their imagination, their morals, their virtues, all the cobbled-
together, dogmatic essence of simple church belief. For only those 
who bear the seal of My discipleship on their foreheads, who have 
entered into a covenant with Me, who accept the death on the cross, 



are protected from the bites and stings of scorpions, doubt, 
jealousy, and envy. Temptations may come, but they will not kill 
them. They were commanded not to kill people, but only to torment 
them—for five months, and they will torment them as a scorpion 
torments a person when it stings.

5.      Yes, My little children, for those who have not fully and 
completely followed Me, with all its consequences, the day will come 
when locusts will attack them like scorpions, when doubts about the 
meaning of life will arise in them. They numb themselves with the 
pleasures of the material world of outward appearances, but just as 
one numbness lasts a short time, emptiness sets in the next moment, 
and new swarms of locusts arrive. They sting and torment, for the 
wishes and desires cannot be satisfied. Once one wish is fulfilled 
with the happiness of the earth, the pale, stale feeling of new 
dissatisfaction sets in. New wishes, new desires take its place. 
Infinite numbers of locusts gnaw and graze on everything that has 
given people even a little hope.

6.      Whether people cling to theosophy, esotericism, the old 
church beliefs, or even to faith in matter, in the natural sciences, 
in the achievements of progress, they are still not satisfied—on the 
contrary, they are tormented for five months. Five times, in the 
number of seriousness, the moon rises and sets, appears and then 
becomes invisible again. That is, the night light of faith, which has
not fully dedicated itself to Me, your Father Jesus, burns out, fades
away, and becomes null and void without effectiveness.

7.      And so the soul dies, My little children, and you watch, 
unable to do anything but pray and bless! You can plead in your heart
that these brothers and sisters of yours may yet be saved—those who 
have devoted themselves to unbelief and indulge only in the belief in
matter—those who have devoted themselves to the angel of the abyss 
and do not even know they are caught in its clutches. Therefore, 
strive to deepen the seal on your forehead, to strengthen the bond, 
to let My love flow within you, to make the covenant with Me, and to 
hold fast to faith in My death on the cross, in My redemption for 
you, in My resurrection within you.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

*

Wednesday, May 31, 2006



Your faith arises from the inner deep knowledge of My resurrection 
and My redemption in you

1.      The smoke rising from the shaft represents all efforts on all
levels to initiate guidance and distraction, to prevent people from 
recognizing and following the only true path, the path to the cross 
of My redemption. This smoke rises on all levels: the societal, the 
moral, the ecclesiastical, the social level. The smoke rises in the 
upbringing of children through media influence. The smoke represents 
hedonism and sensuality; it is even exuded as incense. It is 
presented as if it were something delicious that people should feast 
on. The smoke is lies and deception, and the distraction, the 
locusts, accompany the smoke, and the fact that they wear women's 
hair, only means that they are presented as if it were luminous 
truth, light and blond. They are dressed in harness like warhorses, 
and they are always ready with arguments to defend their theses and 
antitheses. Materialism, Marxism, dialectics, psychology, 
esotericism, church morality and other endeavors are Satan's tools to
seduce and mislead people.

2.      Warhorses are being bridled in schools, in educational 
institutions—everywhere so-called continuing education takes place, 
in the ranks of the medical profession, medicine, research, the 
natural sciences, in schools, and in homes. They are constantly 
present everywhere: swarms of locusts that torment and attack people,
stab them in the heart, and keep them on the brink of death, so that 
it seems they are still alive. And yet their spirits are gagged and 
driven toward death, the second death. Then people are so severed 
from the source of their strength that they almost despair, searching
for rest and peace and unable to find it. They then wish for death 
and wish to find peace in death. But the torment continues, for even 
in physical death they will experience the terror of scorpions. And 
so there is only one way: to have the seal of the cross, of 
discipleship, inscribed on the forehead, on the head of the soul, and
to walk the path of humility and the path of mercy.

3.      Continue, My little children, continue, for the 7 letters, 
the 7 seals, the 7 trumpets, and the 7 vials of wrath are different 
stages of initiation into the spiritual life, different aspects of 
your development, the deepening of your soul's being into the spirit.
So listen and recognize, believe and know, for your faith arises from
the knowledge, from the inner, deep conscience and conscientiousness 
of My Resurrection and My Redemption within you.

Amen. Your Father Jesus, - Amen.

* * *



These were the words of our Lord Jesus Christ,
which we were privileged to receive through His faithful handmaid. - 
Thanks to Him all!

And the angel said to me, "These words are faithful and true. And 
God, the Lord of the holy prophets, has sent his angel to show his 
servants what must soon take place. Behold, I am coming soon! Blessed
is he who keeps the words of the prophecy of this book."

And I am John, who saw and heard these things. And when I heard and 
saw them, I fell down to worship at the feet of the angel who showed 
me these things. And he said to me, "See that you do not do this, for
I am your fellow servant and of your brothers the prophets and of 
those who keep the words of this book; worship God."

And He said to me, "Do not seal up the words of the prophecy of this 
book, for the time is near. Whoever is evil, let him still be evil; 
and whoever is unclean, let him still be unclean. But whoever is 
righteous, let him still be righteous; and whoever is holy, let him 
still be holy. And behold, I am coming quickly, and My reward is with
Me, to give to each one according to his works.

I am the Alpha and the Omega, the beginning and the end, the first 
and the last.

Blessed are those who keep his commandments, so that their right may 
be on the tree of life, and they may enter through the gates into the
city. For outside are dogs, sorcerers, sexually immoral, murderers, 
idolaters, and all who love and practice falsehood.

I, Jesus, have sent my angel to testify to you in the churches. I am 
the root of the lineage of David, a bright and morning star.

And the Spirit and the bride say, "Come!" And let whoever hears say, 
"Come!" And let whoever is thirsty come; and let whoever will take 
the water of life freely.

But I testify to everyone who hears the words of the prophecy of this
book: If anyone adds to them, God will add to him the plagues written
in this book. And if anyone takes away from the words of the book of 
this prophecy, God will take away his part from the book of life, and
from the holy city, and from what is written in this book.

He who testifies to these things says: Yes, I am coming soon. Amen. -
Yes, come, Lord Jesus!

The grace of our Lord Jesus Christ be with you all! - Amen.
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The loving light of the new Word will pave the way for divine love. –
Jakob Lorber, July 25, 1842, afternoon.

[HiG.03_42.07.25.b] "Already in the east there stands a star which 
will clear the path for Orion, and the fire of the Great Dog will 
consume them all." (The Economy of God, Volume 1, Chapter 1, 12)
[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,01] What is the East, what is the star, what is 
Orion, what is the fire, what is the Great Dog? Who are those whom 
the fire of the Great Dog will consume? –



[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,02] The East is the inner living Word and through 
this the true understanding of the Holy Scriptures of both the Old 
and New Covenants.
[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,03] The star is the light of love in this Word 
itself.
[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,04] Orion is the love of God.
[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,05] The fire of the great dog signifies the great 
faithfulness of this love, for the dog is a sign of faithfulness. 
Those, however, whom the fire will consume or confound are all 
worldly people.
[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,06] Thus, in other words, the above sentence means
nothing other than:
[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,07] The love-light of the new Word will pave the 
way for divine love, and the faithfulness of this love will confound 
all the wicked, all the unbelievers, and the lukewarm, for the East 
is free, and the star of love already stands high! –
[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,08] This is the easy understanding of these 
somewhat higher-placed words. – But since I have now revealed them 
even more, they should be heeded all the more. Amen!
[HiG.03_42.07.25.b,09] This is what the great Orion says through His 
great dog, amen, amen, amen.

________________________________________________________________

Wednesday, February 7, 2007

Revelation of Man 
 

Just as the lion in its fearlessness, the youthful bull in its 
impetuous strength, and the eagle in its sharpness symbolize a human 
being who stands at the top of the animal hierarchy so that he can 
then easily be transformed into a human being, so the fourth 
countenance also bears the face of a human being, a human being who 
is in the process of overcoming his animal heritage: 

“And before the throne there was a sea of glass like unto crystal; 
and in the middle around the throne were four living creatures full 
of eyes, in front and behind. The first living creature was like a 
lion, the second like a young bull, the third had a face like a man, 
and the fourth like an eagle in flight. And each of the four living 
creatures was full of eyes all around and within. Day and night they 
do not rest, but cry out: Holy, holy, holy is the Lord God of all 
things; he was and is and is to come.” (Rev 4:6-8) 

Here in Revelation there is a different order than the one I have 
mentioned. But that's beside the point, because here it's all about 
the inner meaning, and that means that man must first let go of his 
animal heritage in order to become a true human being, and that man, 



who still exists in the sequence of these animal characteristics, is 
not yet the human being he was destined to be. But man, who stands in
these characteristics belonging to the animal kingdom, knows at least
that he must now constantly look to Me as his Lord in order to become
a sacrificial lamb, in order to be redeemed from the animal-human. 
Therefore, I am the sacrificial lamb, and as a human being on this 
earth, I do not stand in the animal sequence of lion, bull, and 
eagle, as humanity does when it has fallen into sin. Rather, this 
sequence contains the symbols of My divine characteristics as they 
come to fruition within your earth. And therefore, I am the 
sacrificial lamb who brings your animal characteristics to market in 
order to atone for the sins caused by the animal as a blood 
sacrifice. Through the Lamb, the animal man, who has become so 
carried away by his dogmas and regards his brothers and sisters as 
prey, is appeased and raised to the new man, for only the Lamb is 
worthy to break the seals of the inner spirit, so that the pure 
spirit does not become a judgment to the previous animal man. 

With the Lamb begins the ascent to the God-man, but until the Lamb is
slaughtered, the God-man cannot arise within you. The Lamb, 
therefore, also breaks all dogmas that still bind man to the animal 
kingdom, and as dogma after dogma is broken, so too is seal after 
seal loosened, and with each seal, the dogma living within him 
awakens, and from the innocence of the Lamb, it will be overcome. 
Each broken seal plunges the animal-man into the apocalypse, for his 
being, hitherto trapped in the dogmatic structure - whether as lion, 
bull, eagle - must be overcome if he himself is to become a Lamb. 
Just as the animals fight among themselves for food and make life 
difficult for each other, so too does the man who has not yet risen 
to become a Lamb, in whom I could not yet take up residence. But if 
man now looks constantly at Me - just as you, My children, do - he 
will be healed, and the neighbor he has experienced from his Adamic 
perspective will from now on no longer be perceived as frightening, 
but you will recognize in him the brother and the sister.

This is a brief overview of how you yourselves are the living 
revelation and why it is so important to see the animal within you 
redeemed. Some stimuli of fear and desire still flicker, and above 
all, jealousy and the nagging and contentious nature associated with 
it spoil many things for you. Too often, dogmas still war within you,
the reflexes of the old human being, still connected to the animal 
kingdom, fight, and criticism of My People often reveals itself as an
inability to enter into battle against the old human being within 
themselves, a battle in which I Myself would like to guide and lead 
you, and unfortunately, instead of offering yourselves as lambs, you 
only allow your brothers and sisters to fall upon the blade of your 
intellect and your old animal instincts. This battle will only be won
if I Myself am your leader, and that I truly am, you can see from the
way you come to terms with your neighbors. But pure thinking and 



brooding is of no use, for thinking alone has never conquered the 
animal, or does anyone still believe that one can destroy a lion with
a mere thought? Of course, it's easy for Me, for with Me, a thought 
is already a firm deed, if I will it. Yet none of My Own will want to
remain stuck in the old way of thinking — just for the sake of 
pleasure. Rather, My Own actually feel a certain joy in actively 
helping their neighbors out of Me, and in doing so, learn to overcome
their fear. 

Amen, Amen, Amen.


